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COUNCIL NEWS
Ordinary Council 
Meeting Dates

Wednesday 28th February

Wednesday 27th March 

Wednesday  24th April 

Wednesday 22nd May 

Thursday 26th June 

Wednesday 24th July

Wednesday 28th August

Wednesday 18th September

Wednesday 23rd October

Wednesday 27th November

Thursday 12th December 

Council meetings commence at 
8:30am in the Shire Council 
Chambers located at  4 Scott 
Street, Gascoyne Junction.

All ratepayers and residents are 
welcome to attend the council 
meetings and participate in the 
Public Question Time session 
which is held at the beginning of 
each Council Meeting.

CEO Repor t  

I would like to welcome all Councillors and Staff back for a new calendar 
year which will once again be busy and hopefully as fruitful as previous 
years.

Our last meeting was over two months ago which is a long time between 
drinks; however when you intercede Christmas, New Year and Australia 
Day public holidays mixed with officers both inside and outside taking 
well deserved holidays as well as absences caused by illness work on the 
ground has progressed albeit at slower than normal pace.

I can advise that our Works Manager will be away from the office until 
early April. During his absence I will take over and run the outside crew. 
Unfortunately this will mean that the extra workload will be spread over 
the entire workforce. Given the above please excuse us if we don?t get to 
everything as we will need to prioritise with Statutory Reporting being 
our number 1 priority.

As previously advised, we now own the proposed Commercial Land in 
freehold tit le. The step in the process is to get the lots re-zoned to 
commercial. This will be done separate to the existing Town Planning 
Scheme review as this will be quicker than waiting for the review. I am 
working with the Department of Planning, Lands and Heritage to 
facilitate this. Once re-zoned we can then start to work with 
DevelopmentWA to undertake this sub-division. There is an Agenda item 
at this meeting to facilitate the sub-division.

Sean, Liz and I have been working with the Department of Planning, 
Lands and Heritage to sub-divide Lot 45 Gregory Street. Unknown to the 
Shire the Land was still in the name of the Department of Planning, 
Lands and Heritage so we had to get this transferred into the Shires 
name. This was tricky as we had to establish the historical time frames 
and find the paperwork associated. I believe that we are now in a 
position for this land to be transferred to the Shire and then we can 
make application for sub-division as this is where the new house is to be 
located and Horizon won?t connect the electricity unless the sub-division 
is approved.

As advised at the December OMC Meeting the Shire President, Deputy 
President, Stuart House (our solicitor in relation to Heritage) have 
attended meetings with the Yinggarda Board so as to move projects 
forward and to reach a broader agreement. Thanks to both Councillors 
we have been able to establish a sound working relationship with the 
Yinggarda Board. At the last meeting held on the 1st of February 2024 
we have managed to get YAC resolutions for the River Stairs Project, 
Pells Re-alignment, ILUA for the residential land, broad agreement to 
enter into a Heritage Agreement and to look at how the Gascoyne 
Town-site is viewed from a nominated Heritage listed area.
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 In keeping with this theme the Shire President and myself are meeting with the Jidi 
Jidi PBC in Meekatharra on the 20th of February 2024 to discuss the Landor 
Re-Alignment and associated gravel pits. I am still waiting on the Wadjari PBC to 
confirm a meeting date.

On the 22nd of February 2024 I am attending a meeting in Carnarvon with the 
Department of Planning, Land and Heritage as well as the Department of Water 
and Environment Regulation to get further information on the 1972 Aboriginal 
Heritage Act, Clearing / Beds and Banks Permits.

On the 23rd of February the President and Deputy President will attend the WALGA 
Zone Meeting and the Regional Road Group Meeting.

The Works Crew commenced work on the 29.01.2024 and have been down on 
Pimbee Road assisting NGE repair blow outs. This work will cease on the 14th of 
February and they will have their break. Upon returning from their break they will 
head up to Cobra and commence work.

As per normal all of our machinery have had the once over by our mechanics with 
repairs and servicing being undertaken on an as needed basis. All camps were 
inspected and fitted with handrails in an attempt to prevent further falls. 

Water is still a major concern, at the time of writing we are still waiting for our 
consultants to provide the operating cost of a PO Plant, once this is done I can 
identify the CAPEX required. The biggest hurdle is the disposal of the waste stream 
from the RO Plant, in the short term, we have numerous discussions with DWER as 
the waste water is a controlled substance. One good thing is that we don?t have to 
register the PO plant as the throughput is not sufficient. If we dispose of the  waste 
within the boundaries of the existing site then we have no issues apart from 
addressing the hyper salinity of the water if we take the waste offsite then it needs 
to be disposed of at an approved waste site. At this stage we are not convince the 
existing waste site would be acceptable given its proximity to creeks that discharge 
into the Gascoyne River. With this in mind we have identified an area more suitable 
but this will take some time to design the site and get all the necessary approvals 
inclusive of an ILUA. As previously advised the sale of Lot 51 Hatch Street is set for 
settlement on the 26th of February 2024. There will be a reasonable amount of 
work required to bring the home up to standard. Sean has this in hand and some 
works are already scheduled in to commence early May. Whilst on the subject of 
housing, the new house has had its slab laid, all the wall and roof framing 
completed and the internal linings fitted.

Manager  of  Finance and Corporat e Services

Happy New Year to all. January has been a very busy month for the team. In 
addition to our normal day to day operations we have had our Regulation 17 Risk 
and Financial Management Service Review auditors? onsite for the week 
commencing 22 January 2024. This audit focuses on internal controls and 
management of risk throughout the organisation and is required to be undertaken 
every three years.



6

CO
UN

CI
L N

EW
S

The auditors engage with and interview staff, from the CEO to Officer Level, 
ascertaining our procedures and policies and reviewing them against best 
practices to determine any recommended improvements. Overall the audit has 
progressed well and we are awaiting the finalisation and exit report to be 
presented to the CEO and myself in February 2024. I would like to thank the team 
for their support and contributions to this whole process and ensuring a 
successful outcome. We are very happy to announce that Brooke commenced her 
new role of casual Community Resource Centre Customer Services Officer on the 
5 February.

 Brooke will be working 8.30am to 11.30am Monday to Friday and am sure she 
will be a wonderful addition to our team.

Com m unit y Resource Cent re Updat e

2023 finished on a high with the Youth Group Pool Party and the 2024 Community 
Christmas Party.

The GP Clinics have recommenced for the year along with fortnightly nursing 
clinics. A funding proposal is being considered to be decided on during the 3rd 

week of February about a potential monthly physio clinic in Gascoyne Junction. 
We continue to work to improve the services on offer.The WACHS team had their 
IT team on the ground at the last February clinic and will be back for the March 
clinic. Our Visitor Centre Accreditation has been renewed for the 2024 year.

Funding has been gained from Tourism WA to commence our Upper Gascoyne 
Tourism Capability Mentoring Project. We have received seven expressions of 
interest from across the Shire. Consultants DTM Consultants who have been 
involved with the Station Stays program have been appointed and will commence 
the initial discussions for the project in the next week. We are also close to 
finalising a project for a concept plan and business case for a Hot Spring facility in 
Gascoyne Junction.

Our digital campaign has been going well and we are getting prepared to monitor 
the impact on visitation for this over the coming season.We have had over 1 
million impressions to date. Both GDC and Tourism WA have requested video 
footage for us for showcase events about the Gascoyne region in Perth later in 
February. The new Wander Outback brochure is almost ready for print to be 
launched at the Perth Caravan and Camping Show in March. We have also 
received funding to host training on the use of the Shire telescope in the coming 
months and funding from the GDC to get our budgeted for Astrotourism signs for 
both Gascoyne Junction and Mount Augustus in this financial year.

We are fine tuning the details for the Tidy Town event in May. Sadly the Governor 
General is an apology for this event but indications show that approximately 35 
delegates will be travelling to Gascoyne Junction for the event which is a good 
number for Keep Australia Beautiful.Keep Australia Beautiful will have ticket sales 
open next week. It is shaping up to be a wonderful event with Upper Gascoyne 
hospitality at its finest with volunteers coming forward to help make it a success. 
We will be chatting with councilors soon to seek assistance with roles throughout 
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bl ast  f r om t he past
t his segment  of  t he gossip  expl or es  past   ar t icl es on  news and event s in t he upper  

gascoyne. 

This months Blast from the Past was published in the Northern Guardian on 
Wednesday 26th September 2007
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    cal l ing  al l   l ocal  cel ebr it ies...
The CRC is on the look out for our next 

SAY G'DAY candidates to star in future editions of the Gassy Gossip.

We want to know more about our community and our community is keen to 
get to know you!

So if you're interested in sharing more about yourself, like your favourite food, which footy 
team you support and what you like to do in your spare time, contact the CRC now with your 

answers to the questions below!

MEET THIS MONTH'S CELEBRITY
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This recipe is per fect  for  
t he hot  Sum m er  night s we 
have been having out  
here. 
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APRIL

3 Mitchell Hoseason-Smith

8 Bridie Walker

11 Riley McKeough

15 Katelyn Wright

MAY

3 Dylan Hoseason-Smith

9 Kevan 'Pronto" Brand

18 Betty Fletcher

27 Barney McTaggart

MARCH

2 Karen Coffin

6 Genevieve Robinson

7 Glenda Sibson

9 Thomas Fletcher

16 Andre Omotosho

18 Laura Litek

20 Georgie Hammarquist

23 David Hammarquist

30 Di Kempton

Do you l ive in t he Upper  Gascoyne? Is your  
bir t hday m issing f rom  t he m ont hly Gassy Gossip?

Em ail us at  crc@uppergascoyne.wa.gov.au 
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Carnarvon Visit or  Cent re Fam ily

For two days in the middle of February we hosted the 
Carnarvon Visitor Centre staff to take them on a Wander 
Outback to improve their knowledge of what visitors 
experience in the Upper Gascoyne from our roads, our 
accommodation and our tourism experiences. They had 
an amazing time and have taken some stunning images 
from across the Shire. These are being shared on their 
socials and in the next edition of the Shire of Carnarvon 
newsletter highlighting what is on their doorstep.  The 
Carnarvon Visitor Centre play a key role in assisting 
visitors with information about our region and we have 
embraced more members to our fan club.

Yout h Group 

Our first Youth Group for 2024 was a great success.  The night started with Pizza and ended 
with icypoles to cool down after some heated game play with Jenga and Checkers the choice 
of games for the night. Thanks to Miss Andrea for stopping by to challenge the gang. Much 
discussion was had about the March Quiz Night. Hot Dog Sliders, cake and cookies are on the 
menu and some great prize suggestions were made. This will be a fun afternoon on March 7.

The March Charge

The team here at the Shire of Upper Gascoyne        
are getting behind the Cancer Council's March  
Charge. Joins us and thousands of overs and  
walk or run 85km in March. Sign up is free you  
can registrations through the Shire profile.        
Not wanting to participate? Donations can be     
made online through our profile or through       
each individual team member participating in  
the challenge. 

Help us raise awareness and funds for  
Cancer Council!
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Social Tennis

Who would have thought Thursday night Tennis is fast becoming the weekly event to be at 
in the Junction with the numbers growing each week from locals around the Shire.

Week one saw two doubles team?s play for bragging rights The Pods vs Yeah the Girls with 
the Pods taking the win for the night!

Week Two we had a couple more newbies join the fun and had a go at singles games with 
Pods taking the win over Blanche and then it was time for Andrea and Cherie to hit the 
court with Cherie walking away with the win, but we can?t forget the twilight doubles game 
Blanche and Nat taking on Andrea and Cherie and with all the laughter and banter we 
have no idea who won so will call that a tie!

With all the hype in the air week three saw more newbies and once again The Pods vs 
Yeah the Girls and yes you guessed it The Pods won but the rivalry is not over yet?  Next 
game was Yeah the Girls as they took the win over the Wrights, Minnie Creek (Work Crew) 
faced Blanche and Nat but Blanche and Nat were too strong and walked away with the 
win. We then had Minnie Creek (Guys) take on the Pods with some great volleys but 
Minnie Creek was too good and took the win. It was then time for Minnie Creek (Ladies) to 
take on Yeah the Girls and it came down to the wire with Yeah the Girls coming away with 
the win. Once again we had a twilight match seeing Di and Blanche v?s Nat and Cherie this 
time even with all the laughing and banter Di and Blanche just came away with the win!

 If you would like to become a part of Junction Tennis History head to the tennis court 
every Thursday from 6pm.
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TO ADVERTISE PLEASE CONTACT US 
CRC@UPPERGASCOYNE.WA.GOV.AU

Free advertising for community groups

 and not for profit organisations.

ADVERTISING RATES PER MONTH

A4 - $44.60

A5 - $27.60

A6 - $22.30

Business Card Size - $9.00

Contact the CRC on 9943 0988 or 
crc@uppergascoyne.wa.gov.au

gASSiFIEDS

Are you looking for a place to get 
your business, your event, or your 

items for sale in front of the 
residents of the Shire of Upper 

Gascoyne?

Its time to book an advertising space 
in the Gassy Gossip.  Whether its for 
one month or year round this is the 

place to be seen.

mailto:crc@uppergascoyne.wa.gov.au
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SMOKO TIME

             A LIGHT BULB
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HAPPY EASTER
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    EASTER RIDDLES
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